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To UNHCR in Geneva

Cc: Amnesty International

Human Rights Watch

12 June 2013

To whom it may concern, 
Re: Assault on forced deportation flight to Erbil Northern Iraq


We are writing to register a formal complaint against the UK Border Agency with the UNHCR regarding the assault on a Kurdish asylum seeker during a forced deportation flight to Erbil at 1705 on 7 June 2013.
Kurdish refugee Omer Kader was assaulted by Tascor security guards at Heathrow airport whilst being forcibly deported to Erbil airport, Northern Iraq, on a Royal Jordanian airline. The flight left London at 5.05 pm Friday 7 June 2013.
Omer Kader, the victim, made the following report to the International Federation of Iraqi Refugees: 

“I was removed from Brook House detention centre they put me in the van with no explanation of where they were taking me. I was only informed when the van stopped that they told me we will send you back to Iraq. I told them I am not going back because I have wife and one child in the UK. They then put restraining straps my legs. I protested and said I didn’t want to leave. At this point one of the security guards became very angry. He first kicked me in the leg and boxed my nose so hard that he broke my nose. Blood spattered all over my clothes. Following this attack I was handcuffed and put on the plane by three security guards, leaving behind me a trail of blood. The security guard who assaulted me travelled with me to Iraq. I was not allowed to recover from my injuries. My nose was still bleeding as I was put on the plane. I was in a state of shock and a lot of pain, which led to me crying and groaning to such an extent that the pilot of the plane came over and told me to be quiet. The handcuff’s remained on me until the plane had taken off  (for over three hours). When I arrived in Erbil, Northern Iraq I tried to complain to the Kurdish authorities this was however difficult because the security guard who assaulted me could hear me.”

The incident raises serious concerns about the way that deportations are handled by private security firms contracted by the Home Office and comes as the inquest in to the death of Jimmy Mubenga hears how he died at the hands of three G4S guards in October 2010 during a similar forced deportation. 

We request that the UNHCR condemn this inhuman treatment and to hold countries responsible for failing to respect the spirit and terms of the Geneva Convention 1951. We also request that you call on the UKBA to fully investigate this complaint and hold to account the security guard(s) who committed this assault on our client.

We look forward to receiving your reply.
Dashty Jamal
Secretary, International Federation of Iraqi Refugees












Contact:

IFIR:PO.BOX1575, Ilford London IG1 3BZ UK.CONTACT:00447856032991,07895976547or 

07895636633 Fax:08715288651www.csdiraq.com www.federationifir.com   ifir@hotmail.co.uk
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